Same-Sex Inquiry

Human Rights Unit

Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission

 

 

Dear HREOC,

 

Thank you for this opportunity to make a submission to the above inquiry.

 

I think it is very hard to isolate specifically those areas regarding financial and employment-related entitlements and benefits from all the matters of issue with the equal treatment of same sex couples and the children of such couples. 

 

 

Where a person does not feel comfortable about disclosing their sexual preference in a work place due to an undertone of homophobia and "gay" jokes then there will be no attempt to try and access any of the rights to entitlements and benefits for same sex couples regardless of whether they are enshrined in law or not.  This will also lead to a significant under-reporting of where such discrimination occurs. 

 

Such was my situation with a previous employer.  Around the time that the gay games were in Sydney my then company was involved in an inter-company volleyball competition that used the King George V recreation centre near the Harbour Bridge.  For the two weeks around the gay games the venue was booked for competition so we could not play.  The jokes, comments and attitudes thrown around the office about who or what we might run into at the venue were such that I knew I would be very unwise to disclose that I had a same sex partner - it would ruin my chance for promotion and development in the company and as my job was a marketing one with significant client contact it could well jeopardise my ability to be a face for the company.  

 

As a result regardless of any rules or laws in place that provided entitlements or benefits to my same sex partner I did not make any attempt to access them.  It is one thing to embody equality in the law - it is another to achieve a workplace where people feel safe and free to access their rights without experiencing discrimination and marginalisation as a result. 

 

I am very lucky that with my current employer there is a prevailing air of acceptance there are other gay and lesbian employees in the company who each have partners.  The company recognises family in the broadest sense of the word and it expects partners - same sex or otherwise - to be equally included as well as the children of those partners.  There is no regards for anything more than the individuals desire for inclusion and their measure of what constitutes a partner (no requirement to be married etc). 

 

So I would like to make some general comments with regards to government services and benefits...

 

 

SOLE PARENTS PENSION

In some ways same sex couples are enjoying the benefits of not being recognised under the law.  The biological parent in a same sex relationship may be able to access a single parents pension despite living with a same sex partner.  This would not be the case for heterosexual couple who would be seen under the law as being in a relationship after a short time of co-habitation.  I am sure that all same sex couples would agree that we would sooner see equal treatment under the law regardless of the loss of a few marginal benefits. 

 

 

TAX DEDUCTIONS

There is NO ability to claim dependant spouse or children if you are in a same sex relationship but maybe you can negative gear a property owned by your same sex partner.  With the loss of the some entitlements there would be the gain under others.  All of this highlights the current inequity of the situation. Indeed there is a need to review the whole tax system with regards to multiple income households, regardless of whether the incomes are from same sex or other couples, but that is well outside the scope of this inquiry. 

 

 

CHILD SUPPORT

Can someone in a same sex relationship include other dependent children (the children of their new same sex spouse) in the calculation of benefit entitlement which is impacted by the number of dependant children of the payer and payee?  I haven't been in this situation but I know that Child Support is one significant area of complication that I would expect does not apply equally to same sex couples.  There was an inquiry into arrangements for Child Custody following Family Separation that has made some recommendations as to changes in the Family Law arrangements including child support calculations - did it go far enough to consider same sex couples? 

 

 

FAMILY LAW

With the proposed changes in Family Law there is a move towards presumption of 50/50 sharing of the ongoing care and protection of the children of the marriage.  As far as I am aware the Family Law does not yet recognise, when considering what is best for the child, same sex couples who can provide better familial, emotional and financial stability for the child as being worthy of consideration against what can be offered by a single parent.  As the same sex relationship is not recognised under the law there is nothing to ensure stability in the relationship and the ongoing ability to support the child.  Where there are step-brothers and sisters these may have an impact but other children of a same sex partner do not enjoy any standing under the law.  

 

I think there is substantial scope for the Family Law to be amended to consider the various forms of same sex couple and the families they have to ensure that what is best for the children always considers all the possible sorts of family they may be part of.  This will not be possible until all the forms of same sex couples are recognised under the law.  Easier access to parenting orders and the recognition under the law of a parental role of the partner in a same sex couple would be a good start. 

 

 

PARENTING

Regardless of whether the other biological parent is still involved in the children’s lives or indeed is even still alive or not, the non-biological parent of children in a same sex couple has no automatic legal rights to do with the parenting of the children.  From signing permission slips for the child to attend school excursions, to Medicare safety net access it is all denied to the non biological parent without the issuing of specific parenting orders by the Family Court.  Even then I do not know the standing of these orders with regards to being able to access benefits like the Medicare safety net. 

 

In the instance where the biological parent dies whilst the children are still minors, they could be taken away from the partner of their biological parent who has been involved with raising them - possibly for many years - because there is no legal recognition of the persons role in parenting.  The practicalities of day to day parenting do not need legal support - its only when something goes wrong do people find out that they have no legal rights a parent despite having acted in a parenting capacity for many years. 

 

 

BECOMING A PARENT

There is an increasing number of gay men who want to settle down and raise a family, who want to take on the parenting responsibility either as a sole or joint parent.  Increasing there are gay men and women who are parents without every having been married and having had a partner of the opposite sex.  Indeed a recent study I saw referenced in a gay publication cited that 15% of all gay households in San Francisco already included children and as many as 35% of households were considering parenting in some form. 

 

Surrogacy is one mechanism that is being pursued in the United States and it is equally available to gay and heterosexual men and women.

 

Co-parenting is another method and this introduces all sorts of complications when a child may have a biological mother and father as well as a non-biological mother and father if each of the biological parents are same sex partnered.  The child could live part time in each of two households and there are four parents.  So how does the law deal with things such as who is entitled to parental leave (can it be shared amongst all 4 parents if they are all interested in having a parenting role in the child's life?), whose Medicare threshold is the child added into and who gets any family tax benefit / payment from the government.  The current laws are just not designed to cater for these newer family types - of which there are plenty of examples here in NSW. 

 

 

BIRTH CERTIFICATES

With the advent of biological and gestational surrogacy, sperm and egg donation, and of artificial insemination the concept of listing one mother and one father on the birth certificate is inadequate.

 

I think there first needs to be some rethinking about the purpose of a birth certificate and what the roles of the parents are on there for.  In places like the USA it is possible to have only one parent on the birth certificate - in circumstances where there is gestational surrogacy from a donated egg and known sperm then only the father is listed on the certificate as the woman who bears the child will have no genetic / biological link to the child once it is born). 

 

So who should appear on the birth certificate and what rights / responsibilities should it endow?

 

 

SPERM / EGG DONATION & ACCESS TO IVF

It is my understanding that current laws prohibit gay men from donating sperm.  Access to IVF clinics and such services to same sex couples represents discrimination in my view.  Same sex couples should have as much right to become parents as any other couple. 

 

This means that in order for a co-parenting arrangement to start (a gay man become the father of a child with a lesbian) either there is withholding of information to access the service or the method of conception is anything other than hygienically ideal (the infamous "turkey baster" method). 

 

I believe also that there have been matters tested before the courts as to who is a parent and what responsibilities do they have.  If a child is conceived via IVF and there is no sexual penetration involved then the sperm donor is not recognised as being the father on the birth certificate and will not bear any child support liability.  Where the child was conceived "naturally" then regardless of any agreement otherwise the biological father will bear any child support liability that the mother may choose to claim at some later date.  When conception is not handled through a formal clinical process - proof of whether the means of fertilisation were nature or artificial can be hard to come by (sorry for the pun). 

 

At the same time the non-biological parent / same sex partner will bear no legal right or responsibility to the raising of the child so should they decide to walk away the biological parent may face the prospect of having to raise the child alone.  If same sex couples make a commitment to each other to raise a child then there should equally be some recognition of that commitment under the law so that the biological parent has some right of recourse to the their same sex partner for child support rather than to the biological father. 

 

Identifying right of access to IVF and the rights and responsibilities under the law of donors and the partner of the biological parent in same sex couples I think needs careful review.

 

 

HEALTH SERVICES

There is currently no government provided support services that focus on the parenting, support and mental health for gay dads.  I think I can make that claim fairly definitely as for the last year I have been involved with two different Gay Dads groups in NSW each started by individuals who clearly saw a need and did something about it.  

 

One is a group of gay men who are interested in becoming a dad or who are already dads and are trying to learn and share experiences of raising a child in a co-parenting situation, the group also includes a gay man who has a son via surrogacy done in the United States and is raising him single handedly (the problems he has when trying to explain that the child does not have a mother) and also a gay couple who adopted two boys (brothers) in England before emigrating to Sydney (and recently went to the English Embassy and married). 

 

The other is a group started by a gay dad of three children who wanted to provide his children with the opportunity to socialise with other children in similar circumstances - to give them the opportunity to be able to enjoy the company of their peers without the fear of homophobia or rejection because of their parents sexuality.  So GDAY (Gay Dads And their Young) was formed and meets on the last Sunday of the month at a selected venue for the children to get together and socialise. 

 

So where is the support for gay men to learn how to be a parent.  Where are the services to assist same sex partners of men or women to learn how to take on the parenting role - either from the decision of wanting to have a child together - or from some later point where they meet someone who is a parent and want to become part of their family. 

 

When parents are going through a divorce there are services provided to assist with learning about how to parent under the changed circumstances of two households and how to maintain communication between the parents.  I am not aware of any efforts to include in any of these courses and services anything that also deals with the added complication of one of the divorcing parents going into a same sex relationship (or even just disclosing their sexuality as being same sex attracted). 

 

 

ADOPTION / FOSTERING

This has, I think, been the subject of a separate inquiry - but the laws on adoption certainly are not equitable.

 

At some point society has to accept that a same sex household can raise a normal child and that the child’s social and sexual development will be the same as in any other household.

 

Denying same sex couple the right to adopt is an inequity that needs to be addressed.

 

 

THE CHILDREN

Perhaps the most important issue that needs to be addressed now is that of the children of same sex couples.  

 

At Fair Day this year the gay dads groups got together for the first time and presented a common front to the GLBT community.  We shared the childrens play area with Rainbow Babies and talked with them about parenting issues and same sex couples and what our similarities and differences were as our children played together on the swings watch over by a variety of biological and non-biological parents in same sex couples.  The Gay dads had a small stand letting people we know we existed and provided an opportunity for those interested in becoming dads (by whatever means and whatever level of involvement) or who were already dads (again by whatever means and level of involvement) to join our mailing list to hear about information sessions and recommendations about resources and services.  We more than doubled our membership that day as the number of gay men with children or wanting to have children seems to be much higher than the community may otherwise think. 

 

About half way through the day a girl, about 16 came up to the stand and said to me she was the daughter of a lesbian mother, she was heterosexual her self and was wondering where her support group was.  She had suffered such bad homophobia where she went to school near her home in Campbelltown that she had to change schools  - all due to her mothers sexuality and not her one. 

 

So we have the situations where there is PFLAG for the Parents and Friends of Lesbians and Gays, ACON for HIV +ve people, 2010 for the youth coming to terms with their sexuality, the Gay & Lesbian Counselling Service for members of the GLBT community who are in crisis and need support and advice - all of them with some level of government provided support -  BUT WHAT OF OUR CHILDREN. 

 

The prevailing government view that a family consists of a marriage between a man and a woman who raise a nuclear family is antiquated to say the least.  The reality of the situation is that there is an increasing number of one parent families due to divorce and complications of multiple step parents with remarriage and redivorce - step brother and sisters and a complicated web of family relationships.  Half of which I would suggest is hidden in the darkness of homophobic legislation. 

 

If the law recognised same sex couples - how many of the single parent families would suddenly become same sex couple families - how many of the children would suddenly have all the parenting roles in their lives recognised under the law?  How many more part time dads would be able to take on more parenting if they knew they were supported under the law and their same sex relationship recognised? 

 

And if we accept that children are being raised by same sex couples then we should also be developing support services to assist those children address and confront the issues that they may be subject to.  

 

Some children are born into a stable same sex relationship and always have two mothers and two fathers - they don't learn it is anything different till school or other socialisation brings them into contact with other children with only one mum and dad or only one parent. To accept diversity is not a hard process, children do it readily. All that is needed is to place similar recognition in the law. 

 

Other children have the situation of discovering about their parent's sexuality at the same time a they are exploring their own (indeed some parents are only discovering their own sexuality at this time), these children will have additional needs, require support and be shown that there is nothing wrong under the law and in the community with accepting diversity.  That a parent loves their child regardless of sexual preference, be it the parents or the child's. 

 

 

Canada has recently conduced a very successful campaign on recognising same sex couples in families called "Queering the family tree", this would be an ideal way to roll out family services to same sex couples and remove the current discrimination as much by changing the law as by educating the community.  

 

 

Similarly there has recently been a local inter-agency forum on Homophobia in schools which has started to address not only the issues confronted by gay and lesbians in education settings but the children of same sex couples in these environments. 

 

 

Each of these are encouraging signs that the issue of equality of same sex couples is coming to the forefront of the community's awareness and will hopefully see change for the better.

 

 

There are many well documented cases of individuals fighting the system to obtain equality within the armed forces, the governement superannuation schemes, social security benefits and the like and I applaud and encourage all of these actions as moves towards equality, but I urge this Inquiry to think about the Children of same sex couples, of those who are already parents themselves and had to struggle through the hardships on their own, of the infants of co-parenting couples who do not understand that the law will not recognise two of their parents, and most importantly of the teenagers who are currently struggling to feel proud of themselves and their family even when the law will not recognise the same sex relationship of one of their parents as even being a legitimate family. 

 

 

 

This concludes my submission which is based on my understanding of the law as it currently stands together with my personal experiences and the experiences of other that I have heard about along the way.  I have been in a number of same sex relationships and have encountered both support and resistance within the community, I think there will need to be a substantial education program to accompany any changes to bring entitlements in line - both within the GLBT community who will need to re-evaluate what constitutes a partner and the responsibilities and rights it embodies as well as with the community at large to combat the old prejudices and homophobia that is systemic in the current government. 

 

 

Thank you once again for the opportunity

 

Anthony Brien

